TO:
Members of the MAA-NJ Section

FROM:
Naomi Shapiro, Secretary

RE:
Minutes of the Executive Committee Meeting held on 

                   September 15,  2007

                   Middlesex County College, Edison, NJ

In Attendance:  Carol Avelsgaard, Karen Clark, Amy Cohen,  Bonnie Gold, Tom Hagedorn,

                           Dan King,  Pat Kenschaft, Mark Korlie,  Aihua Li, Reginald Luke, 

                           David Marshall, Farley Mawyer, Theresa C. Michnowicz, Hieu Nguyen,

                           Gerard Protomastro,  Naomi Shapiro

1. Reports

        (a) Minutes from the last executive committee meeting

                   Naomi Shapiro distributed the minutes of the Executive Committee Meeting held on January 27, 2007 at Middlesex County College.  One statement seemed questionable, so the wording was changed to reflect that. The minutes were accepted with this change. The revised minutes will be posted to our web site.

        (b) Treasurer’s Report             

                   Karen Clark reported that an $8000 CD is coming due shortly. The committee

agreed to put the amount in our checking account to provide cash flow for our operating expenses during the year. The Section now has about $25,000 in CD’s.

                   A summary of the Treasurer’s report as of  September, 2007 is as follows:

              Balance in checking account as of  Jan. 2007:        $  5, 477.82          

              Revenues                                                                      4, 457.15

              Expenses                                                                    - 7, 571.79

              Balance in checking account as of  Sept. 2007        $  2, 363.18

Total GSUMC expenses calculated to be                               $  2,632.26

        (c) Book sales report

                  Mike Jones will no longer take care of the book sales.  The Section is looking for someone to replace him.

        (d) Governor’s Report

                   Pat Kenschaft had emailed her report to the executive committee members prior to this meeting. She noted that Bill Hawkins (director of SUMMA) wants to appeal

to members to apply for summer programs for helping minority students mathematically,

most likely in mathematical research. There had also been much discussion on appropriate places to conduct interviews at meetings where all parties would feel comfortable.

         (e) Section Officer’s Meeting Report

                   Terry Michnowicz  submitted a report. The MAA President, Joe Gallian suggested that there be voluntary Institutional memberships at the Section level.

The Sections get one National speaker each year. The NJ Section is eligible to fill out a Polya Lecturer Request Form for the 2007-2008 year. This support is available to the

Section only once every 5 years and is rotated among the Sections. Michael Pearson will fill in temporarily for Hal Nesbitt offering assistance to Sections. 

                 Section issues were discussed in breakout sessions. Questions discussed were:

1. Why do you go to section meetings? 2. What has been changed in your section meetings in the last few years?  3. What are the most successful components of your section meetings? 4. What is your section doing to attract faculty members from all types of institutions? 5. What is your section doing to involve graduate students in your section meetings? 6. What is your section doing to involve other members of the mathematical community?

            f) Awards committee’s report

                        The Awards committee announced that the  MAA-NJ Distinguished Service Award should be awarded at the Spring meeting to Larry D’Antonio.

Larry  has served as Vice Chair for Speakers, Chair, Director of GSUMC (twice),

Vice Chair for Student Activities, member of the selection committee for

contributed papers, and organizer of contributed paper sessions on history of

math as well as other activities.

             g) Nominating Committee’s report

                        There are no new officers to be elected at this time.

 2) Reflections on Spring, 2007 meeting  at Rowan University

a) GSUMC

                    There were 110 students attending + 20-30 faculty. A highlight

was the increase in student presenters. There were 30 presenters and 8 posters.

The competition winners came from Princeton, Rutgers, and Ramapo. It was

felt that the plenary talk was geared at too high a level for the student audience.

Two workshops were held which attracted about 40 students. The others

ate their box lunches and played Frisbee outside enjoying the beautiful day.

 3) Fall 2007 meeting (joint meeting with the Metro New York Section)

      at St. Peter’s College on November 3

           (a) Speakers

                    Fernando Gouvea of Colby College will speak on “Was Cantor Surprised?”, Simon Thomas of Rutgers University will speak on “Calibrating the Difficulty of Classical Mathematical Problems”, and Dmitri Tymoczko of Princeton University will speak on “Geometry, Symmetry and Music”.

            (b) Workshops/Panel Discussions

                     The speakers will be asked if they are interested in leading a workshop or panel discussion. Possible topics were suggested: A panel on the maintaining and recruiting of mathematics majors, a panel on courses for Mathematics of finance,

perhaps a workshop on the mathematics of finance. Suggestions were made for people to form the panels. There will be one speaker in the morning, then the panels. Fernando Gouvea will speak last.

            (c) Lunch discussions

                        It was suggested that there should be 2 tables headed by the speakers (one speaker cannot make it), a NExT table, a table on Undergraduate Research Projects, a table on Math Preparation of Elementary School Teachers, a table on Assessment. There would be 6 – 10 tables in all for special discussion topics.

            (d) Publishers exhibits

                       Email will go out to the various publishers. Last time 2 publishers paid $200 each to make a presentation. Few people at the meeting attended these presentations. It was agreed that if the publishers request to make a presentation, they can do so. Michael Jones is no longer the MAA book sales coordinator for our section. A new coordinator must be found.

             (e) Section NExT

                        Email was sent to all identifiable chairs of mathematics departments to extend an invitation for new faculty members to join NexT. National NexT fellows are invited to our meeting.

              (f) Souvenirs      

                          Hieu  Nguyen will work with the Metro NY Section on souvenirs. Pens were suggested.  

              (g) Online Registration

                          There should be a single registration site linked to both sections. Usually, the Metro NY registration form goes out in their newsletter. With the online registration, the attendee brings a check to the meeting. The revenue from the meeting will be split by participation. The NJ Section will write the checks, then send an invoice to the Metro NY Section for reimbursement. The NJ policy is that officers of the Section do not pay for registration. Speakers are treated for lunch and the dinner which follows the meeting if they wish to attend.

               (h) other notes

                         The NJ and Metro NY Sections should advertise each other’s meetings. The program for the meeting will list the Metro NY meeting on May 3  at NYU’s Courant Institute of Mathematical Sciences.

4) Future Meetings

(a) Spring 2008 meeting at William Paterson University on April 12

The Section will try to do evaluations by putting an evaluation form in each packet, and having a box available to collect the completed evaluations. 

i) Speakers

The speakers will be Art Benjamin of Harvey Mudd College, Alan Tucker of SUNY Stony Brook, and Doran Zeilberger of Rutgers University.

ii) Contributed paper sessions

Members had been asked to suggest topics for the organized contributed paper sessions by September 20. A reminder will be sent out through the department liaisons.

iii) GSUMC

It was suggested that the workshops and also the individual competition be eliminated. 

Graduate students might become involved in preparing the questions for the problem solving  competition. The GSUMC might set up a mathematical Jeopardy game for the students. Tom suggested having an Assistant Director of the GSUMC  who would take over as Director the following year. Tom thought that there should be more focus on student presentations. 

(b) Fall 2008

Possibilities of Union County College, Atlantic Cape Community College , Ramapo College were discussed. 

5) Other Business

a) Mathematics courses transfer articulation between NJ community colleges and four year colleges and universities

                     The state has made it a policy that 4-year colleges must offer the AA transfer student graduation credit amounting to half of the 4-year colleges’ graduation credit requirement. The MAA NJ section would like to see a conference convened to discuss the many issues involved. For example, these issues might include service to majors other than Mathematics,  general education requirements,  future teachers, as well as many other concerns about the impact of implementation of this policy.    

                    The executive committee approved of a draft resolution stating that the NJ section of the MAA:

    a) wishes to co-sponsor (with the NJ section of AMATYC and the NJ Association of Mathematics Teacher Educators) a conference to share concerns and begin the process of finding ways to resolve them in ways that serve the best educational interests of mathematics students.

    b) notes that Rutgers University has agreed to host such a conference in February 2008 at no cost to the sponsoring organizations or the participants.

    c) agrees to name one or two representatives to a small planning meeting for this conference.

b) Teaching Award (procedure for the Section’s  Award and Haimo’s Award candidate)

                        Amy Cohen made the following proposal which, after some discussion, was unanimously approved:

Proposal for a different procedure for  Teaching Awards in NJ Section of MAA

by Amy Cohen, September 15, 2007

Rationale: Before September, 2007 we required each nomination to

meet the complex requirements for a nomination for the national MAA's

Haimo Award.  We also set a submission deadline which is fairly late

in the fall term or fairly early in the spring term.  We have not been

getting many nominations and we have not been able to process them

comfortably in order to meet the deadlines of the Section and of the

Haimo Award.

New procedure (effective with the Award to be presented Spring 2008,

except that for the 2008 Award nominations will be due Dec 5, 2007 rather

than Nov 5):

1.  The Section may make one or two N.J. Teaching Awards each year.

2.  The criteria should be (i) membership in the MAA for the three

years before the year of the award; (ii) holding a full-time teaching

position in each of those three years, (iii) demonstrated excellence

in classroom teaching, (iv) contributions to the improvement of

education outside the awardee's classroom.

    Preference will be given to those who have demonstrated a

beneficial impact on undergraduate education outside as well as inside

the awardee's institution.

3.  Nomination materials for the N.J. awards should include a short

nominating statement, a current C.V., and letters of support from at least

three people who have relevant information. These letters should include

at least one from a faculty member at the nominee's institution, and at least one

from a current or former student.

4.  Nomination should be complete by the first week of November.  The

Section's Teaching Award Committee should get paper or electronic

copies promptly and make its recommendations to the Executive

Committee in time for that group to confirm the awards by the end of

December.

5.  The Executive Committee will then decide how many

nominations to make for the Haimo Award. Each nominee may be a

current or former Section Teaching Award winner.  The Teaching Award

Committee will work with the nominator(s) to compile a strong

nominating packet for each section nominee for the annual Haimo Award

by its deadline, currently March 1, .

[Directions for submitting nomination materials should be posted on the

Section's web-site.  These directions should include the current address

for submitting nomination materials on paper.]

6) New Business

a) The Section voted to raise the amount paid to our Section Representative for the Winter national MAA meeting to $600. 

b) Education of elementary school teachers (mathematics courses requirement)

                           Pat Kenschaft made the following proposal concerning the education of elementary school teachers:

        To obtain a provisional certificate in elementary education, all

candidates shall take three mathematics courses specifically designed to

prepare them to teach the mathematics recommended in the Core Curriculum 

Standards.  These courses will integrate content and pedagogy.  They will 

include, but not be restricted to, number sense, arithmetic, geometry, 

data analysis, and probability at a level appropriate for teaching

grades K-5.  Each institution shall ensure that at least one member of its

mathematics department sometimes teaches these classes, and all 

instructors will have a strong background in mathematics and want to teach 

preservice elementary school teachers.

The committee agreed to discuss this proposal again at our next executive meeting.

                                                 Submitted by Naomi Shapiro, Secretary MAA-NJ

